Minutes of Annual Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on Friday 30th June, 2006 at 3.00 p.m. in the Council Chamber, County Hall, John Street, Kilkenny.
Cathaoirleach:
Cllr. M. Shortall.

Also Present:
Cllrs. P. Dunphy, A. Phelan, M. Doran, 

 C. Connery, P. Millea, D. Dowling, 

 J. Cody, M. O’ Brien, C. Phelan-Holden, B. Aylward, T. Breathnach, P. O’ Neill, M. Brett, 

T. Maher, J. Coonan, M. Noonan, C. Long, M. Lanigan and W. Ireland, J. Brennan, T. Breathnach and P. Cuddihy. 

Apologies:

Cllrs: M.H. Cavanagh, P. Fitzpatrick and D. Doyle. 

In attendance:
M. Malone, County Manager, P.O’ Neill, T. Walsh, 

J. McCormack, T. Gunning, Directors of Service, 

J. Dempsey Head of Finance, M. Brennan & and 
A. Waldron, Meetings Administrator.

At the outset of the meeting it was indicated that Councillors Cavanagh and Fitzpatrick would form part of a pairing arrangement for the election of Cathaoirleach and Leas Cathaoirleach. 
Before the meeting commenced the outgoing Cathaoirleach offered his best wishes on behalf of all those present to Mr. Donal Connery husband of Cllr. Catherine Connery and Mr. Martin Long husband of Cllr. Cora Long who are both recovering from recent illnesses. He also offered his best wishes to Michael Brennan who is leaving Kilkenny County Council to return to Carlow. 

Outgoing Cathaoirleachs Address

Before proceeding with the election of the new Cathaoirleach, the outgoing Cathaoirleach Cllr. Shortall addressed the meeting. He commenced by thanking his fellow Councillors and offered a brief “pen picture” of each elected member. Having thanked the County Manager and Officials he outlined the achievements which had taken place during his 12 months as Cathaoirleach. 

“
· Local Area Plans were completed for Freshford, Kells, Goresbridge and New Ross Environs.

· The Local Area Plan for Kilkenny City Centre was also completed. 

· Construction of Phase 1 of the Nore Linear Park commenced. This is an exciting and imaginative development which will be of benefit to the people of Kilkenny City and County in the years to come. 

· The Multi Annual Road Works Programme was agreed. This programme formed the basis of Kilkenny County Council’s commitment to improved roads for our citizens for the years to come. 

· Progress has been made on national roads that pass through County Kilkenny and we have now advanced to tendering stage for the N8 Cullohill to Cashel Road and the N9/N10Waterford/Kilcullen road 

· There has been substantial expenditure increases towards  improvement of water and waste water schemes in the County. 

· Last year saw the first full year of our Parks Department being in operation and they have made a great impact through the provision of playgrounds and playing pitches and their continued excellent work on the Woodstock Gardens Restoration Project. I have had the honour of attending the opening of these playgrounds and their worth to their communities can’t be underestimated.  

· The Civic Amenity Centre in Dunmore goes from strength to strength. After initial difficulties the provision of recycling facilities in Newrath has proved to be a great success. Furthermore we are now some what closer to the provision of a permanent Civic Amenity Centre for South Kilkenny. One of the priorities which I had hoped to progress during my year as Chair was the provision of an Amenity Centre for the South of the County. So I am pleased that the land has been acquired.

· The Litter Management Plan continues to be implemented. However, litter remains a problem and in spite of the commitment of both Elected Members and Officials this problem can only be tackled with the full co-operation of the public. 

· In the area of housing Kilkenny County Council continue to utilise the options available under various Social & Affordable Housing Schemes. I am pleased to see that the Part V Housing Strategy is beginning to show fruit.

·  Over the past year the housing programme has been the largest and most advanced by the Council for many years. This is reflected in the current year’s capital allocation of €17.5 million. 

·  During the past year Kilkenny County Council has passed a new scheme of Letting Priorities. 

· There has also been a review of the Disabled Persons Grant Scheme which should be of benefit to those most of need in our society. 

· Following a comprehensive consultation programme and the work of a very active sub committee a review of Kilkenny County Council’s Rural Housing Policy was completed which dove tails National Policy with local needs. 

· This year saw the opening of a new state of the art dog shelter at Paulstown. This project was a joint venture between ourselves and Carlow County Council. 

· As Cathaoirleach I was particularly pleased that the contract documents for the new Kilkenny Swimming Pool were approved in the last few months and we are now proceeding to tender stage.

· Kilkenny  County  Councils commitment to the advancement of Arts, Heritage and Culture have been underlined by the preparation of an Arts Strategy until 2009.Work on a Heritage Plan has commenced and a new structure for the delivery of our  library service has been agreed 

· Kilkenny County Council has over the last 12 months received a number of awards for instance the O2 Positive to Disability Awards which I had the great honour of attending earlier in the year. We also received awards from Repak reflecting our ongoing commitment to meeting our recycling targets. Our Human Resources Department received an Award from the Chamber of Commerce reflecting this organisations commitment to Customer Service. 

· Some of the customer service initiatives which have taken place within the past year are the extension of lunchtime opening to all services within the County Council and over the counter validation of planning applications. In most cases this process now only takes 10-15 minutes. 

· Kilkenny County Council have continued to harness information technology for the  benefit of the public through the bill pay system and the new interactive planning website which is a more user friendly “look up” system for our customers. 

· A review of the County Development Board Strategy took place during my term in office and it is hoped that the key targets identified are met. Certainly I was impressed with the commitment of all participants to meet these targets. 

· In November of last year we were delighted to receive a visit from the Minister of the Environment who used the occasion of the opening of the playground at the Castlecomer Demesne to visit us here in the Council Chamber. I think all would agree that this meeting was extremely useful and as Cathaoirleach I was very impressed with the way speakers raised a number of issues facing us here in Kilkenny. 
· I believe from his responses on the day that this view was shared by the Minister. 

I could not but comment on the past year without mentioning Waterford City’s proposal for a boundary extension into South Kilkenny. We formally received their proposal on the 25th July of last year not long into my term as Cathaoirleach. It’s fair to say that this proposal though unwanted by the Elected Members and more especially the people of Kilkenny both South and North galvanised members on all sides of the Chamber. 

Within four days of the receipt of their proposal, a Special Meeting of the Council took place. From that date until the meeting on the 2nd December where a formal reply was made and beyond Kilkenny County Council refuted Waterford’s claim in a robust, thorough and professional manner. 

The need to keep the County of Kilkenny intact created a unity of purpose amongst members, officials and the public at large the likes of which has been rarely seen in this County. I would particularly like to comment on the quality of debate which took place in this Chamber and if I could refer to some speakers I would have to mention Cllrs. Aylward, Dowling and my party colleague Tomas Breathnach. 

It’s a shame that the use of resources spent both financial and otherwise could not have been channelled towards a project promoting co-operation between the two Local Authorities rather then conflict”. 

To conclude the outgoing Cathaoirleach thanked his wife and family for their support over the past year and wished the Cathaoirleach and Leas Cathaoirleach every success during their term of office. 

Contributions from Cllrs. R. Aylward, D. Dowling, M. O’ Brien and A. Phelan who thanked the Cathaoirleach for the excellent manner in which he had carried out his role over the past year. The County Manager joined with the contributions and noted in particular the level of preparation which Cllr. Shortall carried out before every task and meeting which he attended. 

Election of Cathaoirleach and Leas Cathaoirleach 

Item 1.
Election of Cathaoirleach 

Cllr. W. Ireland was proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, Seconded by Cllr. T. Maher. 
Cllr. C. Long was proposed by Cllr. B. Aylward, Seconded by Cllr. J. Coonan. 


Voting for Cllr. B. Ireland 

Cllrs. M. Shortall, J. Brennan, C. Connery, J. Cody, M. Brett, P. Cuddihy, M. Noonan, W. Ireland, T. Maher, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan, M. O’ Brien, D. Dowling, C. Phelan-Holden, T. Breathnach, P. Dunphy. 



Voting for Cllr. C. Long 

Cllrs. P. Millea, J. Coonan, M. Lanigan, M. Doran, T. Brennan, B. Aylward, C. Long 

Cllr. W. Ireland was elected Cathaoirleach of Kilkenny County Council for the coming year. 

Item 2

Election of Leas Cathaoirleach 

Cllr. M. O’ Brien was proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan, seconded by Cllr. J. Cody. 
Cllr. T. Brennan was proposed by Cllr. P. Millea, seconded by Cllr. M. Lanigan. 



Voting for Cllr. M. O’ Brien 

Cllrs. M. Shortall, J. Brennan, C. Connery, J. Cody, M. Brett, P. Cuddihy, M. Noonan, W. Ireland, T. Maher, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan, M. O’ Brien, D. Dowling, C. Phelan, T. Breathnach and P. Dunphy. 



Voting for Cllr. T. Brennan

Cllrs. P. Millea, J. Coonan, M. Lanigan, M. Doran, T. Brennan, R. Aylward and D. Dowling. 



Cllr. M. O’ Brien received 16 votes



Cllr. T. Brennan received 7 votes 

Cllr. M. O’ Brien was elected Leas Cathaoirleach of Kilkenny County Council for the coming year. 

Members from all sides congratulated Cllr. Billy Ireland on his election as Cathaoirleach and complimented M. Shortall on his performance as Cathaoirleach over the past 12 months. Congratulations were also offered to Cllr. M. O’ Brien on his election as Leas Cathaoirleach and commiserations were offered to Cllrs. Cora Long and Tommy Brennan who were the defeated candidates for the respective positions.  

Contributions: 
Cllrs. P. Millea, M. Lanigan, C. Long, M. O’ Brien, B. Aylward, T. Brennan, J. Brennan, D. Dowling, P. O’ Neill, P. Cuddihy, M. Brett, T. Maher, P. Dunphy, C. Phelan, T. Breathnach and J. Coonan. 

On behalf of the executive the County Manager congratulated Cllr. Ireland and expressed his confidence in having a good working relationship with Cllr. Ireland over the forthcoming year. 

Incoming Chairman’s Address 

Comhairleoirí, Bainisteoir, A dhaoine uaisle agus a Chairde.

 Fellow Councillors, County Manager, Director of Services, Officials of Kilkenny County Council, members of the press, family and friends.

 I wish to thank the members of the Fine Gael Party for doing me the great honour of nominating me to be Cathaoirleach of Kilkenny County Council. I also wish to thank the members of the Labour Party and our colleague Cllr Noonan from the Green Party for supporting this nomination. 
I am delighted and very honoured to be chosen as the new Cathaoirleach of Kilkenny County Council and I thank you all very much for this honour. 

I wish at this stage to pay particularly tribute to our outgoing Cathaoirleach Cllr. Maurice Shortall who carried out the role of Cathaoirleach with great distinction during the past year. He conducted the meetings of Kilkenny County Council in a fair and just manner. In particular he carried out the representational role that goes with the office of Cathaoirleach with great dignity and enthusiasm over the last year. 

I wish to congratulate  Michael O’ Brien on his election as Leas Cathaoirlach. 
I look forward to working with him in the coming year. 

I also wish to take this opportunity to offer my congratulations to my party collegue Cllr.Martin Brett on his election as Mayor of Kilkenny and I wish him/her the best of luck for the year ahead.

 I particularly wish to thank the people of the Callan Electoral Area for electing me onto Kilkenny County Council in 2004 and thus affording me this wonderful opportunity to be chairperson of the Council. I cannot also forget those people in both the Thomastown and Kilkenny Electoral Areas who have supported me at various elections and in various districts over the past 27 years since I was first elected to the Council in 1979. 
I must thank those from my home parish of Danesfort for their support and advice over the years. Finally I wish to thank the members of my family, my wife Mary and my children who have been a great assistance to me through thick and thin. 

I look forward to the year ahead and I will do my best to run the meetings in a fair, equitable and efficient manner and to represent this County to the best of my ability when called to do so. 

Through my many years in the Council I hope that I have made a lot of friendships and I would hope that I have good working relationships with Councillors from all sides of the chamber. This was made most apparent during my illness last year and for the numbers of visits and expressions of good wishes, messages and cards I wish to express my deepest gratitude. 

I would ask for member’s cooperation over the next year. I will make every effort our meetings in a fair and impartial manner but to help me do so I will need your support. 

As Cathaoirleach I look forward to working with the County Manager Michael Malone, his Directors and all the staff of Kilkenny County Council.As elected members and officials we have several challenges over the forthcoming year. 

· The implementation of the housing programme 

· The review of the County Development Plan 

· Various Environmental issues including litter, recycling and waste management.

· Implementing the multi annual roads programme.

· Improvement of our water and sewerage services 

· Ensuring that the development contribution scheme is as fair and equitable as possible and that the money generated is used wisely for the benefit of the people of Kilkenny.

· Promoting and assisting the City and County of Kilkenny and nurturing its status as a centre of Heritage, Culture and the Arts.

· In short, making Kilkenny a great place to visit but an even better place to live.

Item 3

Schedule of Meetings 

Proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, Seconded by Cllr. M. Brett and resolved:- That the Schedule of Meetings as circulated for the period July 2006 – June 2007 be and is hereby agreed. 

This concluded the business of the Meeting.

____________________________ 

________________________ 

CATHAOIRLECH 



DATE 
